United Nations Economic Commission for Europe

2012 Ministerial Conference in Ageing

‘Ensuring a Society for all Ages’

Scope and Background

I attended this meeting as an invited representative on behalf of European Blind Union (EBU) and with support from World Blind Union (WBU) who have United Nations (UN) consultative status.  I was among a number of NGO’s attending a separate pre-session as well as the main ministerial session.

The UNECE geographic area covers most of the northern hemisphere, that is Europe and North America.  

The focus was on reviewing governmental responses to the Madrid International Plan of Action on Ageing (MIPAA) and its Regional Implementation Strategy (RIS).  The context of this plan is the fact that within UNECE countries, people over 65 years old will account for more than fifth of total population by 2030 while those of 80 years old and above will make up more than 5 per cent.

This debate is crucial for the sight loss sector as age related sight loss is a significant issue in planning for an ageing population.  It is essential that sight loss organisations in member countries fully understand what is happening in relation to planning and use every opportunity to provide input and to monitor activity.
NGO Political Declaration

After intense debate amongst the NGO representatives we agreed on a political declaration which is attached to this report.  Whilst there was agreement that some progress had been made on the Madrid action plan there was still much for governments to do.  Initially there was no reference to the importance of rehabilitation services, but with support from colleagues from the Republic of Ireland we have a phrase on the provision of free access to rehabilitation services included.

Governments are also being asked to engage more regularly with NGO’s and are being pressed to convene planning meetings with them by March 2013.  There is an opportunity for sight loss organisations to request participation at these meetings.  Organisations in member countries are urged to use this declaration to challenge government activity or non activity around planning for an ageing population.

Ministerial Declaration

In the initial open debate we had the opportunity to input to the declaration and I raised concern at two elements: a failure to refer to any age related conditions other than dementias, and references to a range of measures including early diagnosis, prevention and treatment but not to rehabilitation.  Prior to the adoption I lobbied hard with ministerial representatives particularly from UK, Iceland and US but regretfully the declaration was approved in its initial draft form without any discussion.

A copy of the declaration is attached and whilst we do not have the specific references to sight loss it still represents governmental commitments that have to be reported on.  There will be future opportunities for sight loss organisations to input to or challenge country reports on activity and achievement.
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